Town of Glenville

Planning and Zoning Commission

Monday, October 8, 2012
Glenville Municipal Center

18 Glenridge Road

Glenville, NY 12302
Present:
Mike Carr, Chairman, Jim Gibney, Tom Bodden, Mark Storti, and Steve Marsh
Also Attending:
Paul Borisenko, Building Inspector, Kevin Corcoran, Economic Development and Planning Department, Dana Gilgore, Engineering Department, Margaret Huff, Town Attorney, and Chris Flanders, Recording Secretary
1.  Approval of the agenda
Motion:   M. Carr    Seconded:   T. Bodden
Vote: 
Ayes: 5
Noes: 0
Absent: 0        

            MOTION CARRIED
     Approval of the minutes of the September 10, 2012 as read.  
Motion:   M. Storti   Seconded:   T. Bodden

Vote: 
Ayes: 5
Noes: 0
Absent: 0
MOTION CARRIED

2.  Shady Lane Realty, LLC                                    
Site Plan Review - Final 

     113 Saratoga Road   




(Public Hearing) and 









Recommendation to the ZBA









on the Conditional Use Permit
The applicant is seeking Site Plan approval to construct a new 60,000+ sq. ft. mixed use commercial building on the 9.8-acre Socha Plaza property.  A conditional use permit is also required for the restaurant component of the project.  The new building would include offices, a restaurant, retail space and apartments. The parcel is located within a Community Business zoning district.    

Gavin Vuillaume, Environmental Design Partnership, represented the applicant.  He gave a brief update on the progress of this project.  A letter from Mr. and Mrs. Fred Glaser, 107 Skyway Drive, has been addressed; the application has been in front of the Zoning Board of Appeals twice, receiving all area variances requested regarding building height, parking setbacks and landscape islands.  He has been in contact with the third-party engineering firm, MJ Consulting about their comments, which were primarily technical in nature.  MJ Consulting has no major issues with the stormwater management design, and EDP has no issues with complying with the comments made in the review by MJ Consulting, and has prepared a response letter which will be sent out this week.
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G. Vuillaume continued by explaining minor changes to the drawings.  The drainage is directed to the dry swale in front of the project and overflow will be directed to the existing catch basin  in front of the office building on Route 50.  There is a stormwater basin in the rear of the project which is dry and has been during this recent rainy weather.  This should aid the neighbors in the rear and address the Glaser’s issues.  M. Carr asked if any further correspondence has been received from the Glasers, and there has been none.
G. Vuillaume said the parking is the same, but the spaces are now 9½ feet wide instead of 9 feet.

M. Carr noted that this material was just delivered, and the Commission has had no time to review it.  The Commission is also still waiting for comments from MJ Consulting answering EDP’s latest response letter.

Chairman Carr then continued the public hearing, which remains open from the August Planning and Zoning Commission meeting.  With no one wishing to speak, the public hearing was closed.

When asked, G. Vuillaume said the Conditional Use Permit is necessary for the restaurant portion of the project.  The restaurant could be a combination restaurant/deli, with seating for 200, and square footage of 3,600 sq. ft.  A tenant is yet to be named.

MOTION

In the matter of the conditional use permit application by Shady Lane Realty, LLC to establish a 60,000 sq. ft. mixed use commercial building including a restaurant/deli business at 113 Saratoga Road, the Planning and Zoning Commission recommends that the Zoning Board of Appeals approve the application with conditions.   

The Commission’s findings in support of our recommendation are as follows:

1. The establishment/operation of the conditional use will not be detrimental to or endanger the public health, safety, or general welfare of the community.

2. The conditional use will not compromise the use and enjoyment of other property in the immediate vicinity, nor will it substantially diminish or impair property values within the neighborhood.

3. The conditional use will not hinder the normal and orderly development and improvement of surrounding properties.

4. The proposal does provide adequate utilities, access roads, drainage, and other necessary facilities to serve the conditional use.

5. The proposal does provide adequate measures for ingress and egress to the site, in such a manner as to minimize traffic congestion in the public streets.

6. The conditional use does, in all other respects, conform to the applicable rules, regulations, and ordinances of the Town, as well as the Town of Glenville Comprehensive Plan.

Recommended conditions of approval:
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1. Receipt, review and acceptance of MJ Engineering response to EDP letter of October 4, 2012.
Motion:   M. Carr    Seconded:   M. Storti

Vote: 
Ayes: 5
Noes: 0
Absent: 0        

            MOTION CARRIED

MOTION
In the matter of the final site plan review application by Shady Lane Realty, LLC to establish a 60,000 sq. ft. mixed use commercial building including a restaurant/deli business at 113 Saratoga Road, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby conditionally approves the application.  The Commission’s decision is based upon the following findings:

1.
The proposed use does conform to other applicable provisions of the Zoning Ordinance, including, but not limited to, landscaping requirements, building design, off-street parking requirements, building setbacks, fence requirements, sign regulations, storm water management and erosion control requirements, etc.

2.
The proposed use does exhibit adequate and logical vehicular access and circulation, including intersections, road widths, curbing, and traffic controls.

3.
The proposed use does exhibit satisfactory pedestrian and bicycle access and circulation, including separation of pedestrian traffic from automobile traffic, the placement and usefulness of on-site sidewalks and walkways, the accommodation for pedestrians at adjacent street intersections, and overall pedestrian and bicyclist safety and convenience.

4.
The proposed use does exhibit adequate and logical location, arrangement, and setting of off-street parking and loading areas.

5.
The proposed use does exhibit adequate and logical placement, arrangement, size, and design of buildings, lighting, and signs.

6.
The proposed use does provide for the adequate type and arrangement of trees, shrubs, and other landscaping elements, as they relate to visual and noise buffering of adjacent sites and the reduction of visual impacts from the street.

7.
The proposed use does demonstrate adequate provisions for the collection and/or disposal of storm water, sanitary waste, and garbage.

8.
The proposed use will allow for adequate on-site snow plowing and snow storage.

9.
The proposed use does demonstrate adequacy and durability of structures, roadways, utilities, and landscaping in areas with moderate to high susceptibility to flooding, ponding, and/or erosion.

10.
The proposed use does retain existing trees and vegetation for aesthetic reasons, and minimize soil erosion and siltation.

11.
The proposed use does protect adjacent properties against noise, glare, light pollution, odors, litter, unsightliness, or other objectionable features.

12.
The proposed use does provide suitable open space for buffering and/or recreation purposes.
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Conditions of Approval:

1.
Contingent upon Zoning Board of Appeals approval and granting of Conditional Use Permit.
2. Receipt, review and acceptance of MJ Engineering response to EDP letter of October 4, 2012.

Motion:   M. Carr    Seconded:   M. Storti

Vote: 
Ayes: 5
Noes: 0
Absent: 0        

MOTION CARRIED
3.  Jordan White                                    
   Site Plan Review 

     2035 West Glenville Road   



   Preliminary

This proposal calls for the establishment of a part-time micro-brewery in the Glenville Grange building in the hamlet of West Glenville.  The property is located within a Rural Residential/Agricultural zoning district.  

Jordan White was present to address the Commission.  He wished to thank Planner Mike Burns for his help in this application and in the change of zoning process.
J. White explained he and his partner are proposing what is known as a nano-brewery because it is so much smaller than a regular brewery.  It is a part-time operation that will produce approximately 50 gallons per week.  He will be leasing space from the NYS Grange in West Glenville, where the product will be brewed and then sold in 64 ounce containers (growlers).  Three ounce samples will be offered, per state liquor license allowance.  He said he and his partner are home brewers and want to promote locally crafted beer using local ingredients.

When asked about waste products, J. White stated that during the brewing process, spent grains and run-off are by-products.  The grain is fed to his chickens, and he has contacts with farmers who would use excess grain for chicken feed.  During the fermentation process, yeast and spent hops settle in the bottom of the fermenting apparatus.  This will be composted on site.  No permits are involved in transporting this waste.

Mr. White said he will need to obtain a liquor license. The NYS Department of Agriculture and Markets also has jurisdiction over breweries/micro-breweries.  The Department of Health is not involved because there will be no food service on site.
T. Bodden asked if Mr. White is planning any events, such as a brewfest.  J. White said he is considering community events, working with the Grange, and maybe tours of the processing, but not brewfests.  
J. Gibney asked about available parking.  J. White stated there are 10 parking spaces now, with additional parking to be added as the Grange is also used as a polling place and recently received a grant for a new parking area.  The parking area is not paved; overflow parking is on the grass 
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area when the Grange is used for voting.  J. White does not expect customers to spend much time when purchasing, therefore many parking spaces will not be required.   
When asked, J. White said water would be provided from the 96 ft. deep Grange well.  About 150-200 gallons of water per week are used in brewing, and washing instruments and vessels.  T. Bodden expressed concern about competition for water in the West Glenville area should a business like this expand into a full size brewery.
S. Marsh asked how much of the Grange building would be used in this process.  Mr. White stated about 20 per cent of the building would be used for refrigeration and the brew system while the fermentation would be done in the basement.

MOTION

In the matter of the preliminary site plan review application by Jordan White for the establishment of a part-time micro-brewery in the Glenville Grange building in the hamlet of West Glenville, the Planning and Zoning Commission finds that this application will not result in a significant potential adverse environmental impact.  Consequently, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby issues a negative declaration.

Motion:   M. Carr    Seconded:   J. Gibney

Vote: 
Ayes: 5
Noes: 0
Absent: 0        

MOTION CARRIED
MOTION

In the matter of the preliminary site plan review application by Jordan White for the establishment of a part-time micro-brewery in the Glenville Grange building in the hamlet of West Glenville, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby approves the preliminary site plan review application.  

The Commission hereby schedules a public hearing for November 19, 2012 (one week later than normal due to the Veterans Day Holiday) to consider the final site plan review application for this particular project.

Motion:   M. Carr    Seconded:   M. Storti

Vote: 
Ayes: 5
Noes: 0
Absent: 0        

MOTION CARRIED
4.  Town of Glenville                                    
    Zoning Text Amendment 









    Recommendation to the Town









    Board

The Town Board is requesting zoning amendments that would reduce the maximum density of multi-family projects, require commercial elements of mixed-use projects to be built at the same time as the housing components, and increase the minimum size of apartments.  
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M. Carr stated that Town of Glenville Director of Operations, James MacFarland, attended the Planning and Zoning Commission agenda meeting to discuss the issues and desires of the Town Board. 
M. Carr said the main issue is the size of apartments, and it appears a compromise has been reached.  Originally suggested to be amended to 900 sq. ft., it appears a 750 sq. ft. minimum for apartments could be acceptable.
Discussion followed regarding previously approved projects, or projects currently under review – Patriot Square, Glenwyck Manor, and Shady Lane Realty – and if they would have to comply with the new minimums.  The Commission would like more research done to determine if these properties can be ‘grandfathered’ as they have obtained prior approval.
The Planning and Zoning Commission does not want to zone 1-bedroom apartments out of Glenville and is trying not to discourage developers from building 1-bedroom apartments.  It is the concern of the Town Board that an increase of new apartment complexes would harm the marketability of single-family homes in Glenville, and that by pursuing these zoning amendments, it is the intent that new apartment complexes would be built at a density and quality more in keeping with the current residential character of Glenville.  
M. Carr stated that the building community wants specifics for projects. One alternative possibility would be the Planned Unit Development process, which allows for Planning Board and Town Board review on each application.  In the absence of a Planned Unit Development format, if a developer wanted to build smaller units, an area variance could be requested.  M. Carr also restated that this is a recommendation to the Town Board, not legislation.  
The revision and updating of the Comprehensive Plan, which is now 22 years old, was also discussed.  Many things have changed and evolved in the town, and the Comprehensive Plan should reflect today’s economy, businesses, building styles, materials, and costs.      

S. Marsh stated he does not feel this law will limit competition with single-family home marketability, if that is what is intended.  He asks if this law is giving the Town Board the tools that they want.  He noted that with approximately 100 acres of land developable for multi-units, limiting the maximum density of those projects from 20 units per acre to 10 units per acre could still result in 1,000 units.  S. Marsh addressed wording for the recommendation to the Town Board, point by point, which will be reflected in the recommendation.  
The discussion continued and included topics such as reviewing the Comprehensive Plan before passing this law, the need for low income housing options, performance bonds for construction of commercial elements of projects, and the question of building residential portions and commercial portions simultaneously.  The Schenectady County referral comments regarding clarification of how the minimum floor area of an apartment is measured was also taken into consideration.  T. Bodden suggested a message be crafted to the Town Board regarding the concerns of the Planning and Zoning Commission, and that it be delivered in person.    
For clarification, P. Borisenko stated multi-family is defined as a minimum of three units and up.
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MOTION
PZC Recommendation on Proposed Zoning Text Amendments

Regarding Multi-Family Housing


Whereas, the Town of Glenville Town Board has proposed a series of zoning text amendments for Section 274-44 (Multiple-family dwellings) of the Town of Glenville Zoning Ordinance; and 


Whereas, in summary, the proposed amendments would implement the following three changes:

· Reduce the maximum density of multi-family projects from 20 units/acre to 10 units/acre.

· Increase the minimum size of apartments from 500 sq. ft. to 750 sq. ft.

· For mixed use projects involving apartments and commercial uses, require that a portion of the commercial uses be built at the same time that apartments are being built.

and


Whereas, the purpose of these amendments is to address the concern of the Town Board that an increase of new apartment complexes would harm the marketability of single-family homes in Glenville.  By pursuing these zoning amendments, it is the intent that new apartment complexes be built at a density and quality more in keeping with the current residential character of Glenville.                                  


Now, therefore, be it resolved, that the Planning & Zoning Commission hereby recommends that the Town Board approve the zoning amendments, with the reasons supporting this recommendation being as follows:

· Most of the land well-suited for development in Glenville has already been developed, rendering many new development sites marginal.  Reducing the density of multi-family development reflects that many project sites have limitations for development, and that sites cannot support a density of 20 units/acre given the need to address stormwater management, parking demand and mandatory green space requirements.

· Having examined the density of 13 existing multi-family developments in Glenville, it has been determined that the average density of these complexes is 9.1 units/acre.  The proposed maximum density of 10 units per acre reflects the existing density of multi-family development in Glenville, and ensures that any new apartment projects will be in keeping with the character of existing projects.

· Regarding the proposed increase in minimum apartment size from 500 sq. ft. to 750 sq. ft., the PZC finds that this is a reasonable amendment, given the fact that 
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the smallest one-bedroom units in the two most recently built apartment complexes in Glenville (Hampton Run, the Reserve at Glenville) consist of 872 sq. ft. and 877 sq. ft., respectively.  The 750 sq. ft. figure should allow for the

construction of new reasonably-priced multi-family housing, including the offering of one-bedroom units, which is often a desirable configuration for senior citizens, young people just beginning their work careers, single adults, and empty nesters, and potentially, low income families.

· The proposed amendment that would require that a certain amount of commercial construction in planned mixed use projects occur at the same time as the initial construction of multi-family units is also a reasonable requirement from the perspective of the PZC.  Requiring that both multi-family and commercial elements get constructed during early phases of projects allows for better planning and layout for on and off-site utilities, transportation features, sidewalks, parking and storm water management facilities.  

and


Be it further resolved, that while these proposed amendments merit the support of the PZC, the Town Board, as the land use policy maker for the Town of Glenville, may want to consider the following:

· The Town’s Comprehensive Plan, adopted in 1990, is in need of revision.  The Town Board should consider taking action to have the Plan revised or rewritten.  Further, in respect to the proposed zoning amendments presently under consideration, the affordable housing provisions of the Comprehensive Plan should be revisited to better reflect the types and densities of housing that have been built since 1990, and to take into account the current Town Board’s desire to ensure that the Town’s single-family housing stock remains healthy and economically viable.  The Town Board should review how this potential zoning change will affect, positively or negatively, the existing Town Comprehensive Plan.
· In their issuance of the “Zoning Coordination Referral,” the Schenectady County Department of Economic Development & Planning raised a couple of comments suggesting that the Town clarify the proposed zoning revisions.  In particular, the County suggests that Glenville’s Zoning Ordinance better clarify how the minimum floor area of an apartment is measured.  Also, the County suggested that the requirement that commercial elements of mixed use projects be constructed during the first phase of multi-family construction might be better placed under Article VI (Planned Development Districts) of the Town’s Zoning Ordinance.  These two comments from the County merit consideration by the Town Board, including the clarification and potential resubmission for review after Planning and Zoning Commission consideration.   
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Town Board should consider researching the process by which previously approved projects are grandfathered prior to this legislation taking place.  The Town Board should also potentially investigate performance bonding for commercial vs. residential construction to ensure construction proceeds at the same time and to take in consideration stand alone, or more integrated communities, where businesses support the residential portion of those developments.
Motion:   M. Carr    Seconded:   T. Bodden

Vote: 
Ayes: 4
Noes: 1 (S. Marsh)
Absent: 0

MOTION CARRIED
Steve Marsh wished to expand on why he did not vote in favor of this motion.  His main concern is the way this is constructed, that it does not give the Town Board the means to protect single-family homes as stated as their goal.  The amount of land that could be developed under General Business for multi-family homes could be developed with a substantial number of multi-family units to ‘swamp’ or create serious competition for the sale of single-family homes, as the Town Board sees multi-family homes as competition for single-family homes.  In doing the math, this change won’t do what the Town Board wants it to do.  His no vote is to highlight that point so the Town Board might consider it in crafting this differently to protect the viability of single-family homes, if that is what they want to do.
With no further items on the agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 9:00 p.m.
The next meeting of the Town of Glenville Planning and Zoning Commission is to be held on Monday, November 19th, due to the Veteran’s Day Holiday.  The agenda meeting will be held Monday, November 5th, 2012. 
Submitted by Chris Flanders, Stenographer:    
Filed with Linda Neals, Town Clerk:
_________________________________________________                                             _____________________________________________
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